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Mr President, 

The Lutheran World Federation (and the other co-sponsors of this statement) believe that UPR is the single most significant – and perhaps the only novel – element of the emerging structure of the Human Rights Council. Its significance for the effectiveness of this new system may however be very positive or very negative, depending on the modalities defined for its operation. In our view, the most important issues in this regard are those of preparation and follow-up. 

With regard to preparation: On the one hand, the time available for each review is likely to be very short. Little of any consequence can be accomplished in such a short period unless a very substantial analysis and preparation process precedes the brief plenary discussion. On the other hand, taken together, the reviews under UPR are likely to take a very significant proportion of the time available to the Human Rights Council annually. Without a preparation process enabling the plenary discussion to be focused and action-oriented, UPR will actually undermine the Council’s capacity to address concrete situations and to effectively fulfil its responsibilities for the protection and promotion of human rights internationally.

Proposals for UPR to be based on the State’s own report offer little assurance of self-critical objectivity. Proposals for UPR to be based on a compilation of existing treaty body and special procedure recommendations with regard to the country concerned give no guarantee of comprehensiveness or even currency.  And proposals with regard to the compilation of a ‘country dossier’ by the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights do not address the personnel and resourcing implications of an analysis of that material. 

We therefore strongly propose an independent expert role in information analysis and preparation for UPR, which should result in the identification and articulation of a very limited number of key issues and recommendations for discussion during the plenary review.

For similar reasons, we also strongly propose an independent expert role in follow-up to each review, in order not only to ensure legitimate and effective outcomes from the UPR process, but also to encourage their effective implementation.
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